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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
August 14, 2012
Glasgow Public Library
ROUGH DRAFT
Council Members Present:  Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Ruby Clark, Caleb Keckler.
Absent:  Town Attorney Tom Simons
Also Present:  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham, Town Attorney Tom Simons 

Guests Present:  Bob Kindle, Mike Goff, Gerry Locher, Billie Wells, Roberta Lyle, Sonny Williams, Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust, STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin, Roberta Anderson with The News-Gazette.
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Councilor Ruby Clark, followed by a brief prayer.

Mayor Sam Blackburn called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

Public Comment Period:  

Bob Kindle - Mr. Kindle stated he would like for Council to find a place to meet large        enough for the whole town to attend to support their government.  Mr. Kindle stated the citizens needed to be re-educated about their responsibility of being a citizen.
Billie Wells – Mr. Wells spoke about how Town staff and Council, present and past, have treated him.  He stated he just wanted to let Council know how he felt and what he was doing.
Mike Goff – Mr. Goff asked Council to waive the $100 fee for use of the softball field for the Chris Wheeler Memorial Softball Tournament, which will be held August 25th and 26th.  Mr. Goff stated all proceeds go to a scholarship fund for a PMHS student each year.  Mr. Goff stated all involved will do all cleaning, field prep work.  Mayor Blackburn stated a motion would be made under New Business to waive the fee for the Chris Wheeler Memorial Softball Tournament.    

Review of Minutes:
Regular meeting 7/10/2012 – corrected minutes.
Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Monica Dock to approve minutes with correction.  
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Consideration of Bills:
Town Manager Spitzer stated $1,200 fee to C&S was to haul trees away from storm damage.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town will be reimbursed by the State.
Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser to pay bills as presented and any other bills that may come up.  
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Committee/Commission Reports:
Parks & Recreation – Mrs. Lyle stated the “Music in the Park” was held July 25th and was successful.  Mrs. Lyle stated Council approved to replace a piece of playground equipment for $4,500.  Town Manager Spitzer stated $10,000 was in the budget.  Mr. Spitzer stated any money left at the end of the year may go to purchase a merry-go-round or a climbing wall.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town’s first beer garden at the July 25th “Music in the Park” was a success.  Mr. Spitzer stated approximately 600 people attended, which was better than the County Fair attendance.  Mr. Spitzer stated Parks & Recreation grossed $1,360, after paying the band $900 and $723 for beer.  Mr. Spitzer stated since the Town has historically paid for the bands, we came out $200 ahead.  Mr. Spitzer stated Parks & Recreation would like to have more beer gardens in the future.
Police Activity Report:

Sgt. Aaron Britton introduced himself and stated he was glad to be in Glasgow.  Councilor Ruby Clark asked how citizens would get in touch with him when Town Hall is closed and he is on duty.  Sgt. Britton stated the office number is transferred to his cell number when he is off duty.  Mr. Britton stated he can be reached 24/7.
Old Business:

A.  Auditing:  Town Manager Spitzer stated the Town is two (2) years behind in audits.  Mr. Spitzer stated Mary Earhart will do both years at once and save about $4,000.  Mr. Spitzer stated he has asked Robinson, Farmer, and Cox to do the same.
B.  Abandoned Houses:  Town Manager Spitzer stated the County Building Inspector looked at the houses again and there are three (3) that are still not in compliance.  Mr. Spitzer stated Josh Hawkins is taking care of his.  Mr. Spitzer stated Town Attorney Tom Simons wants to send the owners another letter, declaring them a nuisance, and have them burned or torn down.  Mr. Spitzer stated the cinderblock building on Rockbridge Road would have to be torn down.  Councilor Ruby Clark asked about James Fitzgerald’s house.  Mr. Spitzer stated all holes have been covered and the house is in compliance.  Mr. Spitzer stated the three (3) noncompliant houses are:  306 Catawba Street, 1105 Rockbridge Road, 605 Shawnee Street.
C. Resistivity Analysis:  Town Manager Spitzer stated the probes were placed today in the alleys between Shawnee and Catawba and between Catawba and Pocahontas, as well as between Pocahontas and Shenandoah for two (2) – three (3) blocks.  Mr. Spitzer stated the alleys are being used so the Town does not have to get permission from land owners.

D. Oxidation Ditch:  Town Manager Spitzer stated Hurt & Proffitt’s letter states all work should be done at once to keep costs down and that work noted by Jeff Rankin also needs to be done.  Mr. Spitzer stated he still wants three (3) different efficient and effective quotes on pumps.  Mr. Spitzer stated money has been budgeted.  Mr. Spitzer stated the electrician will lay out the work on paper and Hurt & Proffitt will design.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town has been pre-approved for the $3.7 million loan/grant and the Town has until September 31, 2012 to write a letter stating if the Town wants to proceed.  Mr. Spitzer stated he is meeting with the Water and Sewer Committee and Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust and will report back to Council at the September meeting.

New Business:  

A.  Storm Damage:  Town Manager Spitzer stated the claim has been turned in for the shop roof that was damaged, and the cost to repair the ceiling and roof will be $25,000.  Mr. Spitzer asked Council to consider if they wanted to put this money back into a 50-year old building, or go with a new steel building.  Mr. Spitzer stated a 50’ x 100’ building (the size of the rescue squad building) would be $160,000.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town’s five (5) vehicles would all be under roof and still have work space and office space.  Mr. Spitzer stated it would go on the lot beside Town Hall or across from the current shop on Powhatan.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town can get a Rural Development loan at 4.55 and a VML loan at 3.8%.  Mr. Spitzer stated he is still waiting on prices for lighting, and cannot get the insurance money until have the prices.  Mr. Spitzer stated the new building could be finished in two (2) months.  Mr. Spitzer stated there is currently nothing in back of the present shop as the roof is gone.  Council stated they would like to table this until have all the figures and then have a workshop to decide on a new building.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would schedule a workshop for next week.
B. STP:  Supervisor Jeff Rankin attended a lab class in Charlottesville.  Mr. Rankin stated the Town will be meeting all the new requirements by January 2013.  Town Manager Spitzer stated he had received grants for travel, lodging, and class fees for Mr. Rankin to attend this class and one in September.  Mr. Rankin stated Council should consider joining the AWWA, a National Water Association.  Mr. Rankin stated the electrician recommended putting a surge protector on the electrical board to prevent lightning from burning the circuits.  Mr. Rankin stated this is not budgeted but will save money in the long run if the STP is not upgraded.  Mr. Rankin stated there is a 10-year warranty on the surge protector but does not know the life expectancy.
Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Mike Turner to grant the waiver on the $100 fee on the use of softball field on August 25-26, 2012 for the Chris Wheeler Memorial Softball Tournament.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

 Additional Items:
Councilor Roger Funkhouser stated the meeting held two (2) weeks ago regarding the water coming down Sallings Mountain, the railroads said they are putting screens on all culverts.  Mr. Funkhouser recommended the Town Manager write letters to the railroads asking them to remove the screens from the culverts and ask the County to write letters also.  Mr. Funkhouser stated the 1999 study needed to be re-looked at and updated.  Mr. Funkhouser stated they are talking to Central Shenandoah Planning District Commission to get a grant proposal and it must be in by September 10, 2012.

Councilor Ruby Clark asked about the blocks sitting on the side of the road at the end of the bridge.  Town Manager Spitzer stated the Ruritan’s purchased the block for the new Glasgow sign and they contracted with R & R Mulch to put the sign in and work should start this week.  Ms. Clark stated a building had been requested for the STP to house the lawn mowers.  Town Manager Spitzer it was not purchased because of the unexpected cost of replacing the AC at the STP.  Mr. Spitzer stated the cost for the storage building is $1,300.

Meeting adjourned at 7:55 PM. 
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